
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 June 2016 John Livingston 

Chapter 227                                                     Waterloo, Iowa 

Tower Talk 
Upcoming Events: 

June Chapter Events 
 

 4 - Saturday 

 227 Annual Picnic 

 11:00 - 12:00 Social 
 12:00 - Lunch 
 Rottinghaus Hangar, 

 South of Dunkerton 
 

 7 - Tuesday, 7:00 

Board Meeting, Airport  
Conference Room 

 

 

June Events 
 

 19 -  Sunday 

Clarinda Flight Breakfast & 
Air Show 
7:00 - 10:00 - Chris Cakes 

 10:00 - 12:00 - Air Show 
 
Iowa DOT Calendar: 

 www.iowadot.gov/aviation 
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Runway Zero 
  

by Warren Brecheisen, 
              Chapter 227 President 

Thank you Richard Shepard 
for hosting the May chapter 
meeting at the Earl May 
store.  It was a fun and educa-
tional diversion from our usu-
al meetings.  The cookies 
were good too! 
 
Bob Gutknecht and I went 
shopping for a trailer for the 
chapter on the 12th of May.  
We stopped at four dealer-
ships, three in the Des 
Moines area and one in Anita, 
IA.  We purchased a 7’ x 16’ 
Haulmark enclosed trailer and 
brought it back with us.  It has 
a side entry door and a ramp 
entrance at the rear.  We 
spent the last two Sundays 
working on painting the in-
side and adding features to 
store the equipment that we 
most often move to events.  
The work on the trailer is not 
complete, but we will have it 
complete enough to use for 
our picnic on June 4th.  The 
trailer is stored under the 
open canopy at the east 
ramp, so stop and take a look 
at it when you are at the air-
port.  Dave Roberts is working 

on lining up a 
business to 
add our chap-
ter logos to the sides and 
rear of the trailer.   
 
Our snowbirds have finally 
returned from their winter 
quarters.  It’s always good 
to see their smiling faces 
again.  The Peacocks have 
only been back a little over a 
week and John has already 
joined us for a couple of fly-
outs.  Bill Salyer has also 
been out a couple of times.   
 
The weather has been most-
ly wonderful for flying for 
the last week and a half.  
John Bender has kept us in 
the air many of those days 
with fly-outs for lunch or 
breakfast plus there was a 
flight breakfast at Mason 
City last Saturday (May 21st).  
I got 9 hours of flight time 
during this period and I even 
missed one of the fly-outs.  
Eight people (6 airplanes) 
showed up for the Belle 
Plaine breakfast fly-out on 
May 23rd. 

A couple of items of interest 
came up at the May Airport 
Board Meeting.  Keith Kas-
pari’s target is to have the 
updated version of the new 
hangar lease agreement 
completed in June.  A pro-
posal has been made to host 
an AOPA fly-in at ALO.  A 
committee has been work-
ing with AOPA and have 
hosted a visit to show them 
our airport.  If AOPA ap-
proves the idea, it would 
likely happen either next 
year or in 2018. 
 
There will be no monthly 
breakfast for June since our 
picnic will be held on the 
first Saturday of the month.  
See the ad for the picnic 
elsewhere in this newsletter. 
 
Let’s get some daylight be-
tween the tires and the 
ground! 

Warren Brecheisen 
President,  

EAA Chapter 227 

 

2015 Newsletter Award Winner 

http://www.iowadot.gov/aviation/calendarevents.html
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We had a special May chapter meeting at Earl May 
Store 30 in Cedar Falls.  After a brief meeting in the 
Earl May meeting room, Richard Shepherd, with the 
help of assistant, Austin, took us on a tour of the 
center.  They shared lots of great information and 
fun facts about gardening, landscaping and outdoor 
decor.   
 
Thank you, Richard, for a terrific evening!   

May Meeting Program: 

An Evening at Earl May hosted by Richard Shepherd 

Thank you 

Richard for a 

great evening! 

See the 

 227 trailer  

at the 

picnic 

June 4th! 

Chapter 227 & Waterloo Regional Airport  

Logos are on LiveATC.net! 
 

Thanks to Scott Millman, who provides the 

ALO feed to liveatc.net, we now have a 

presence on this international ATC audio 

feed website.  

 

We are very excited for this opportunity! 

Listen to the KALO ATC  

Chapter 227 now Has a 16’ trailer! 

A big thank you goes to Bob Gutknecht and Warren Brecheisen for finding the trailer, bringing 
it home and adapting the interior so it can store chapter equipment, and to Dave Roberts for 
overseeing the signage on it. 

http://liveatc.net
http://www.liveatc.net/search/?icao=kalo
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 Don’t Miss the Annual Chapter 227 Picnic!  
 

Saturday, June 4th  
All are invited to arrive between 11:00 – 12:00  

Plan to eat at 12:00  
Chuck & Rhonda Rottinghaus’ Hangar  

 
Please bring:  

 a dish to pass  
 your own plates and silverware  

 

The chapter will provide:  
 meat (burgers and brats)  
 buns  
 ketchup, mustard, pickles, onions  
 drinks  
 napkins and some table service items  

 
RSVP by June 2nd to Warren: 277-2118   

Please call Warren if you can help set up Friday afternoon  
 

Directions:  
Drive In: 345 N Canfield Rd, Waterloo  

(4½ miles south of Dunkerton on the west side of the highway)  
Fly In:     It is 10.9 nm from ALO on the 108 radial. Their grass strip is 

1900 feet and is situated in a 9/27 direction. They will monitor 
122.75 on the ground at their place, so if pilots wish to use 
that frequency, everyone will be able to communicate.  
Caution! Watch for power lines on the east side of the road at 
the east end of the runway. Fly in at your own risk.  

(aerial views on next page) 
 

If you have any questions about flying or driving,  
please call Chuck at 319-269-3182 
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Don’t miss 

the  

Chapter 227 

Picnic 

June 4th  

at the 

 Rottinghaus’ 

hangar! 

  Aerial View over Chuck & Rhonda Rottinghaus’s Airstrip 

This picture is 

from the west end 

of the runway looking east.  

  

The Rottinghaus’ house 

is the one on the north side 

at the middle of the runway. 

This picture 

 is from the east end 

 looking west. 

Find ALO 

updates 

 on the 227 

Website, 

 Facebook page 

and 

 Tower Talk 
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Ames Fly Out, May 5th 

We had a great day Monday.  B-17 was held over due to weather.  Got to watch it leave for Neb.  
9 of us then went to lunch in Eldridge.  GREAT DAY ! 
  

Watch the Aluminum Overcast leave 

Davenport Fly Out, May 2
nd    

by John Bender 

  Boone Fly Out, April 12th
   

by John Bender 

Great day today.  
Thanks to all who joined us. 

Special Thanks to Larry Geiger 
from the Lincoln, NE area. 

Super day for flying.  
Stories were great 

(and a few were true!) 

by John Bender 

SUPER day! 
6 of us flew to Ames. 

 Went to Hickory Park. 
 What a place! 

  GREAT food. Good service. 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9OVG9jeBORM&feature=em-upload_owner


Another great FLYOUT to Grin-

nell today.  Weather was coming 

in, but no problem for us.  1st visit 

to the Grinnell Steakhouse ( for 

me ).  Nice place. 

Another great FLYOUT to Grin-

nell today.  Weather was coming 

in, but no problem for us.  1st visit 

to the Grinnell Steakhouse ( for 

me ).  Nice place. 
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Lone Rock Fly Out, May 13
th 

   by John Bender 

Great FLYOUT to Lone Rock.  

8 total as I recall.  

The pancakes are HUGE!  

Good food as usual and lots of 
clouds coming home.  These pics 
were about the end of the clouds 
after we crossed back over the 

river. 

Grinnell Fly Out, May 16
th     

by John Bender 

Another great FLYOUT to Grinnell today.  

Weather was coming in, but no problem for us.  

1st visit to the Grinnell Steakhouse ( for me ). 

Nice place. 

Decorah Fly Out, May 17
th 

                   Great time!  Sorry!  No pictures. 

Ames Fly Out, May 18
th

    by John Bender                  

Another great day.   

Food is always great at Hickory Park.  

We all had a great time. 

Mason City Fly Out, May 19
th

    by John Bender                  

Another great event. 

  We ate a Perkins. 

 Airport restaurant was not open yet. 

  A little bumpy on way home,  

but perfect going up. 
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Mason City Fly In - Boy Scout Breakfast, May 20
th 

    by John Bender 

SUPER DAY today! 

I think maybe 10 of our regulars were there. 

  Lots of people and lots of airplanes. 

  Weather SUPER !    

Belle Plaine Fly Out, May 23
rd 

    by John Bender 

GREAT DAY again.  
 8 of us.  Good breakfast.  

 Wind coming up — 
 was about 35 kts at 3000'. 



“...I’m sure 

 the tech rep 

 recognized 

my voice by 

now.” 
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“I didn’t 

 really 

 buy that 

 logic.” 

Help Bill  

celebrate on 

June 4th! 

Tech Notes  -  Hot Head      by Mike Lewis 

Thought I’d share a little with 
you on the development of 
the Diamant regarding cool-
ing. I first flew the Diamant in 
November of 1987. Cool 
weather – good time for first 
flights. I had a newly over-
hauled engine. I had an oil 
temperature gauge, cylinder 
head temperature gauge and 
exhaust temperature gauge.   
 
First flight went just fine, alt-
hough head temperatures 
were a little higher than I 
would have liked. Running 
around 450⁰ F. on climb out 
and about 400⁰F. during 
cruise. Oil temp was about 
150⁰ F. I discussed this with 
Larry Grumman. He didn’t 
seem to be alarmed at those 
temps and said head temp 
would probably go down as 
the engine broke in.  
 
I continued flying during my 
Phase I time (test time). I re-
member landing at one of the 
airports in my test area 
where a couple of other 
home builders were there. 
We got talking about my 
head temps. One of these 
gents said, “I wouldn’t worry 
about head temp as long as 
oil temp is OK.”  He further 
noted that most of the small-
er Cessnas and Pipers do not 

even have a head temp gauge 
(implying that head temp was 
not important). I didn’t really 
buy that logic. True enough, 
the Pipers and Cessnas don’t 
have head temperature gaug-
es, but you can bet your bippy 
that their engineers did use 
head temp gauges on those 
airplanes while they were 
being first tested and devel-
oped, particularly cowl design. 
The Diamant cowl was one of 
a kind! I was still a little con-
cerned, particularly since all 
my flying at that time was 
being done with air temps of 
30⁰F - 40⁰F. 
 
I decided to call Lycoming and 
see what they thought. I relat-
ed my temps to the Lycoming 
rep. He said that was pretty 
close to what they like to see. 
I related that I was flying in 
40⁰F or cooler weather and 
asked if when I flew in 90⁰ 
weather was my head temp 
going to go up to 450⁰F at 
cruise? His reply was that it 
wouldn’t go up that much, but 
it would go up. He then asked 
about my cooling baffles. I 
described them to him, includ-
ing the fact that I had a 2 ½ in 
hose from the rear baffle 
providing air to the cabin 
heater. He suggested I block 
that outlet off. He said he 

would guess that I would 
drop my head temp by 
about 40⁰F if I did that. So I 
tried it. The Lycoming man 
knew what he was talking 
about;  - 40⁰ on the nose! 
So I just had to come up 
with another location for air 
to the cabin heater. I wound 
up making a NACA duct on 
the bottom of the cowl. 
Worked fine. 
 
The other little tidbit of in-
formation I got from the 
Lycoming rep dealt with the 
temperature sensing loca-
tion. He pointed out that 
their recommended head 
temperatures are based on 
a thermocouple in the ther-
mo-well of the cylinder 
head. I was using the spark 
plug washer type. I asked if 
he knew how they com-
pared. He said they had 
never really tested the 
spark plug type, but the 
scuttlebutt around there 
was that the spark plug type 
would read slightly higher, 
maybe 25⁰. Then he said 
“why don’t you put one in 
the thermo-well and see 
how they compare and let 
me know!”  Never got that 
far and Larry was right-as it 
broke in head temps went 
down too. 

Bill Kyle’s 50 Years in Aviation Fly In Dinner & Hangar Dance 
 hosted by North Iowa Air Service 

Saturday, June 4th 
Food:  4:00 pm  /  Dance:  7:00 pm 

Northeast Iowa Regional Airport (KCCY) 
3129 Highway 18, Charles City 

641-228-3553 
Visit the celebration’s Face Book page 

“The 

 Lycoming 

man knew 

what he was 

talking 

about...” 

https://www.facebook.com/events/1597829543840443/
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Thank you to Rex Pershing who has donated some tools to the chapter!  
Along with them is a prop extension to sell and donate the proceeds to the chapter. 

 

FOR SALE:   

SAE 1 Prop Spacer  
It is a 6 inch extension off a   

Lycoming 235 that uses 3/8 inch bolts. 
$100 or best offer 

 

Please Contact:  

Doug Mattson  

dougmattson@gmail.com  

319-939-0179 

Chapter Classifieds 

 
Carburetor "MA3SPA"   

I used it on the O290 engine in 
my exp Mustang II. 

Asking $400 
 

I have more photos if needed.  

In my hangar. 
 

Please contact: 
John Peacock 

Johnnyfpeacock@gmail.com 
319-266-3417 voice only. 

FOR SALE:   

Continental C85-12F Engine  
from a Cessna 140. 
 

I cleaned and pickled 
this engine before 2000. 
Asking $2500 

 
 Whether you are looking to sell something or looking to buy,  

please send you classified ad to chrisr@cfu.net.  

And be sure to let me know when it sells! 

Carburetor 

C85-12F Engine 

mailto:dougmattson@gmail.com
mailto:Johnnyfpeacock@gmail.com
mailto:chrisr@cfu.net


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

If you have an article, picture, or 
anything else you would like to 

share in a future newsletter, 
please contact: 
Chris Roberts 

507 Chateau Court 
Cedar Falls IA 50613 

c) 319-240-8128 

chrisr@cfu.net 

Do you have anything aviation related that you would like to sell? 

Please let us know so we can include items in 

CLASSIFIED  ADS 

NEWSLETTER  

INFORMATION 

 

Organization 

Executive Officers 

President Warren Brecheisen   n146wb@cfu.net 319-277-2118 

Vice President Marty Hoel hoelm@mchsi.com 319-231-1367    

Secretary Richard Shepherd dodges97@aol.com  319-240-8608 

Treasurer Dave Roberts drdave@cfu.net 319-277-8128 

Board of Directors 

Executive Officers See Above 

Members at Large Dave Hummel cfihum@cfu.net 319-266-9561 

 Robert Gutknecht robert.gutknecht.rg@gmail.com 319-269-7970 

Past President      Dave Dunn djrwcd@hotmail.com  319-296-2914 

 Standing Committees/Positions 

Membership Dave Hummel cfihum@cfu.net 319-266-9561 

 Carl Campbell annam39c@aol.com   319-234-2394 

Program Committee Marty Hoel hoelm@mchsi.com 319-231-1367  

 Dick Poppe richpoppe@mchsi.com     319-287-4788 

 Scott Weinberg scottw@butler-bremer.com  319-404-4401 

Nominating Committee    Dave Dunn djrwcd@hotmail.com  319-296-2914 

 Dave Hummel cfihum@cfu.net 319-266-9561 

 Dave Roberts drdave@cfu.net 319-277-8128 

Budget Dave Roberts       drdave@cfu.net     319-277-8128 

Newsletter  Chris Roberts      chrisr@cfu.net 319-240-8128 

Webmaster  Dave Roberts        drdave@cfu.net     319-277-8128 

Public Relations Chris Roberts chrisr@cfu.net 319-240-8128 

FlyOut Coordinator John Bender       JABGood@aol.com    319-827-3513 

Young Eagles 

    Coordinators   Matt & Rebecca Evers   matthewevers@mchsi.com 319-266-0421 

Tech Advisor Mike Lewis mlewis@cfu.net 319-266-6461 

Tool Manager Doug Mattson dougmattson@gmail.com  319-939-0179  
Historian Dave Dunn djrwcd@hotmail.com  319-296-2914 

EAA Chapter 227 leadership 

Experimental Aircraft Association Chapter 227 publishes Tower Talk for the use education and en-

joyment of Chapter members and others to whom it is provided. Chapter and national events, news 

of members, member projects, activities and general aviation items of interest to the membership are 

included. Editorial content is the opinion of the contributor and does not necessarily reflect the posi-

tion of Chapter 227 or EAA and no claim is made for technical accuracy of material presented. 

Meetings are normally held the third Tuesday of each month in the Airport Conference Room. 

Please contact any officer for information about Chapter activities. 

Visit our website: 

eaa227.com 

Like Us 

on  
Facebook 
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